

April 8, 2019

Via electronic filing at www.regulations.gov

The Honorable Alex M. Azar Secretary Department of Health and Human Services 200 Independence Ave. SW Washington, DC 20201

RE: Removal of Safe Harbor Protections for Rebates Involving Prescription Pharmaceuticals and Creation of New Safe Harbor Protection for Certain Point-of-Sale Reductions in Price on Prescription Pharmaceuticals and Certain Pharmacy Benefit Manager Service Fees Proposed Rule (OIG-0936-P)

Dear Secretary Azar,

The Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities (CCD) Health Task Force and the undersigned organizations appreciate the opportunity to comment on the proposed rule amending the safe harbor regulations to the Federal anti-kickback statute regarding rebates in Medicare and Medicaid.

CCD is the largest coalition of national organizations working together to advocate for federal public policy that ensures the self-determination, independence, empowerment, integration and inclusion of children and adults with disabilities in all aspects of society.

Overall, we support the administration's efforts to reduce out of pocket costs. We also support the changes to the anti-kickback statute as they pertain to Medicare, in order to reduce cost-sharing and ensure all discounts are passed on to the beneficiary at the point of sale. We also strongly encourage CMS to increase its oversight of Part D and Medicare Advantage plan drug benefit designs as these changes take effect, to ensure that beneficiaries benefit from the change and do not experience unintended negative consequences, such as narrower formularies; increased deductibles, coinsurance rates, and copays; more stringent utilization management; or other limitations on access.

We would like to reiterate our opposition to the changes to the six protected classes outlined in the proposed rule Modernizing Part D and Medicare Advantage to Lower Drug Prices and Reduce Out-of-Pocket Expenses released in November of 2018. We believe that the change outlined in that rule, combined with the changes to the safe harbor provision, could even more

negatively impact access as plans ratchet up utilization management and reduce coverage in order to make up for losses from rebate revenue.

Finally, we oppose the changes to the safe harbor provision as they relate to Medicaid and believe that Medicaid should be carved out from the rule. Medicaid beneficiaries face little or no cost sharing, so have no way to benefit from the change. Instead, it represents a cost shift from pharmaceutical manufacturers to the states and the federal government.

Medicare

Access and affordability of medications is a significant challenge for people living with disabilities and chronic conditions. The proliferation of high deductibles and coinsurance in Part D and Medicare Advantage has increased exposure to high cost sharing, especially as coinsurance and payments during the deductible phase are based on the list prices of medications and do not take into account rebates or other discounts that reduce the overall price.

For this reason, we support the proposal to eliminate the safe harbor protection for rebates applied after the point of sale and establish a new safe harbor for rebates and other discounts provided at the point of sale.

In addition to supporting the administration's proposed change regarding the rebate safe harbor, we encourage the administration to take additional action to protect beneficiaries from high cost sharing and ensure that beneficiaries have access to physician-directed and person-centered courses of treatment. These actions include:

- Supporting legislation to cap beneficiary out of pocket costs in Part D, and in Medicare more broadly
- Increasing CMS oversight of Part D plans, including formularies, utilization management practices, plan operations, and overall out of pocket spending.

Six Protected Classes

We would like to take this opportunity to reiterate our significant concerns with several proposals included in a NPRM released in November of 2018 titled Modernizing Part D and Medicare Advantage to Lower Drug Prices and Reduce Out-of-Pocket Expenses (CMS-4180-P).

The six protected classes policy was created to ensure that Medicare Part D beneficiaries living with chronic conditions like epilepsy, HIV, mental illness, cancer, and organ transplants have meaningful and timely access to the full range of approved lifesaving medications necessary for controlling their conditions and maintaining their existence and quality of life. Rather than the statutory minimum of two drugs per therapeutic class, Medicare Part D plans must cover "all or substantially all" drugs for these six classes of medications. The November 2018 NPRM would allow plans to institute even more step therapy and utilization management, exclude new formulations, and exclude medications with prices increases beyond certain threshold.

If the safe harbor for rebates is eliminated, we are concerned that Part D plans may take action to make up for the loss of rebate revenue. Plans are already not following current law with regard to

the protected classes. A research study conducted by Avalere has shown that under current law, many plans already exclude a significant number of drugs that should be included under the six protected classes policy.¹

When taken together, the safe harbor and protected classes proposals could encourage plans to exclude even more drugs from their formularies and create even greater incentives to inhibit access to medications through utilization management. This is particularly problematic in the protected classes, which were created specifically to address the potential for discriminatory benefit design and protect access to medications for conditions that are so difficult to treat beneficiaries truly need access to the full range of treatments on the market. We encourage CMS and OIG to consider the combined effects of these two rules and take actions that protect access to medications.

CMS Oversight

We strongly support greater CMS oversight of formulary design and utilization management practices in Part D. While we think this oversight is needed regardless, we think it will be even more necessary if the proposed changes are finalized. This should include strong oversight of:

- Plan operations, including timeliness and resolution of appeals
- Formulary design, including discriminatory benefit design
- Pharmacy and Therapeutic Committee membership, including consumer representation, and process and procedural requirements
- Utilization management tools, including but not limited to step therapy, prior authorization, medication substitution, quantity limits, and other efforts

We want to ensure that the proposed changes to the rebate system actually result in lower out of pocket cost sharing. We recommend that CMS also increase its monitoring and oversight of trends in deductibles, coinsurance, and copays to ensure that the rule results in lower costs at the point of sale and lower overall out of pocket costs.

We are also concerned that there are no requirements or incentives other than market forces to force manufacturers to lower list prices and/or continue to provide discounts and rebates that will be passed on to the consumer at the point of sale. We believe that CMS should closely monitor the actions of drug manufacturers and plans, including list prices of drugs, cost sharing faced by beneficiaries, and the rebates passed on to consumers.

Medicaid

While we support the administration's proposals for Medicare, we are concerned about the extension of the proposal into Medicaid.

¹ Partnership for Part D Access (2018). *Medicare Part D's Six Protected Classes Policy: A Balanced Approach to Provide Patients Access to Medications While Allowing Powerful Tools to Control Costs.* Retrieved from http://www.partdpartnership.org/uploads/8/4/2/1/8421729/partnership_for_part_d_report_2018.pdf.

Consumers have nothing to gain from the inclusion of Medicaid in the rule. Medicaid beneficiaries have low cost sharing amounts.² According to the Kaiser Family Foundation, cost sharing amounts are typically between \$1-3, with the highest amount in the country has a cap of \$20 and only one state, Kentucky, imposes such high cost sharing.³ While \$20 cost sharing for a prescription is not a nominal sum for a Medicaid beneficiary, Medicaid-only beneficiaries do not face the deductibles and co-insurance common in Medicare Advantage and stand-alone Part D plans for Medicare-only beneficiaries. As such, they have little to gain from the inclusion of Medicaid in the rule as there is no way for rebates to be passed on to them.

While beneficiaries' cost sharing may not change, the proposal may have a negative impact on beneficiaries. The rule would eliminate the supplemental rebates that Medicaid managed care organizations (MCOs) negotiate with pharmaceutical manufacturers. While these rebates are modest compared to the statutory rebates required by the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program, they help reduce state and federal Medicaid prescription drug costs.

By eliminating MCO-negotiated supplemental rebates, Medicaid managed care plans will lose a source of revenue that is assumed when they negotiate capitation rates with the state. The analysis provided by the Office of the Actuary (OACT) estimate that the proposed rule would increase total Medicaid spending by \$1.9 billion over the next 10 years, with \$1.7 billion in increased federal Medicaid spending at \$200 million in increased state Medicaid spending.⁴ OACT expects that 85% of the current Medicaid managed care drug rebates would no longer be negotiated between manufacturers and PBMs on behalf of Medicaid managed care plans. As a result, Medicaid managed care plans would see higher net pharmacy costs under the proposed rule.

This raises two concerns. First, we are concerned that states will not have time to re-negotiate their capitation rates and amend their state Medicaid managed care contracts by January 1, 2020. Such changes may require the actions of state legislatures, most of which will wrap up their 2019 sessions by spring or early summer, likely before the rule is finalized. This will significantly disrupt the Medicaid program in 2020 as plans may cut value added or other benefits in order to make up for lost revenue and remain solvent under a capitation rate that assumed rebate revenue.

Second, we are concerned that states will not be able to adapt to the change and negotiate directly with manufacturers for rebates that flow to the state. OACT expects only half of the existing rebates that would no longer be provided to Medicaid managed care plans would be replaced by directly negotiated supplemental rebates. After 2020, states may raise MCO capitation rates but not be able to collect rebate revenue from manufacturers. This will result in

² See 42 U.S.C. §§ 13960, 13960-1; 42 C.F.R. § 447.53.

³ Kaiser Family Foundation, "Premium and Cost-Sharing Requirements for Selected Services for Medicaid Adults" Retrieved from: https://www.kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/premium-and-cost-sharing-requirements-for-selected-services-for-medicaid-expansion-

adults/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D

⁴ Office of the Actuary, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Proposed Safe Harbor Regulation," August

^{30, 2018,} https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Research/ActuarialStudies/Downloads/ProposedSafeHarborRegulationImpact.pdf.

increased Medicaid costs to the states and federal government, with no advantage to beneficiaries. Instead, it is simply a cost shift from pharmaceutical manufactures to the states.

CCD urges the administration to exclude Medicaid and Medicaid managed care from the proposed rule, and instead focus on efforts to reduce cost sharing in Medicare.

We appreciate this opportunity to comment on such a historic change to the prescription drug system in our country. Please do not hesitate to reach out with any questions to Rachel Patterson, CCD Health Task Force co-chair, at rpatterson@efa.org or 301-918-3791.

Sincerely,

ACCSES

Allies for Independence
American Association on Health & Disability
Autism Society of America
Autistic Self Advocacy Network
Center for Public Representation
Disability Rights Education and Defense Fund
Easterseals
Epilepsy Foundation
National Disability Rights Network
The Arc of the United States
United Spinal Association